
From: Chris Tsioulos [mailto:chris@cmtarchitects.com] 
Sent: Tuesday, 16 January 2018 6:45 PM
To: Khal.Asfour@cbcity.nsw.gov.au; council@cbcity.nsw.gov.au
Cc: Ann-Maree Carruthers <Ann-Maree.Carruthers@planning.nsw.gov.au>; Marcus Ray
<Marcus.Ray@planning.nsw.gov.au>; Brendan Nelson <Brendan.Nelson@planning.nsw.gov.au>;
Anthony.Roberts@planning.nsw.gov.au; Morris Iemma <Morris.Iemma@gsc.nsw.gov.au>
Subject: Canterbury Belmore TCA's
 
 
Attn: Mayor Khal Asfour
 
Dear Mayor,
 
I am writing to you in relation to the Sydenham to Bankstown Urban Renewal Corridor. I am the
community representative for the Canterbury Town Centre Alliance which has been formed in
support of the urban renewal of the Canterbury Town Centre and Mr Mark Rahme is the
community representative for the Belmore Town Centre Alliance.
 
Please find attached, our submission with respect to the urban renewal of the Canterbury and
Belmore Town Centres.
 
We believe that there are many landowners within the Canterbury and Belmore Town Centres
that support the urban renewal of these centres which is demonstrated in the attached letter.
 
We request that Council give full and equal consideration of the views of these communities as
expressed in the attached letter.
 
Should you wish to discuss any aspects of our submission please do not hesitate to contact me
on 95874330.
 
 
Regards,
 
Chris Tsioulos
Director.  B.Arch, (Hons)
Nominated Architect: NSW–Reg No 5143
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Disclaimer: This transmission is intended for the addressee named and may contain
confidential information. If you are not the intended recipient of the transmission, please
delete the transmission and notify the sender. The contents of the transmission are the
opinion of the individual sender, and are not necessarily endorsed by CMT Architects
Australia Pty Ltd.
 



	
  

	
  
	
  

	
  

 
9th January 2017 
 
 
Canterbury Bankstown City Council 
PO Box 8 
Bankstown NSW 1885 
 
 
Attn: Mr Khal Asfour, Mayor 
 
 
Dear Mayor, 
 
Re: Canterbury and Belmore Town Centre Alliances and support for the Sydenham to Bankstown 

Urban Renewal Corridor 
 
 
On 28 November 2017, the Canterbury Bankstown City Council (Council) at their ordinary Council meeting 
debated the Sydney Metro (South-West), the Sydenham to Bankstown Urban Renewal Corridor (renewal 
corridor) and the NSW Department of Planning and Environment’s (DP&E) ‘Sydenham to Bankstown Corridor 
Strategy’. The debate by Council and submissions made by the community with respect to the renewal corridor 
focused on the future of the corridor, potential environmental impacts, potential social impacts, delivery process 
and the role of Council. It was evident that the very few community attendees painted a negative image of the 
renewal corridor, objecting to the proposed scale of buildings, proposed residential densities and the overall 
political process. However, this was not reflective of wider community sentiment and given what was witnessed 
at these Council meetings, it was abundantly clear that Council might not be receiving the full picture in relation 
to the views of the entire community. Therefore, this letter aims to demonstrate that from our perspective there 
is an overwhelming acceptance and support for the renewal corridor, particularly in relation to the DP&E 
identified Priority Precincts of the Belmore and Canterbury Town Centres.  

Following the initial announcement of the Sydney Metro (South-West) project and the Sydenham to Bankstown 
Urban Renewal Corridor, discussions commenced with key landowners within the Belmore and Canterbury 
Town Centres to garner the initial views of the community. Myself being a once long-time resident of 
Canterbury, having grown up in the town centre and still having parents that live in the town centre, it was 
important to understand the local sentiment towards the renewal corridor. It was obvious that many of the 
community responded positively to the renewal corridor. On this basis, the Canterbury and Belmore Town 
Centre Alliances (TCAs) were formed. I am the community representative for the Canterbury TCA, and local 
Belmore resident and business owner Mark Rahme is the community representative of the Belmore TCA. Within 
the TCAs currently there are key areas identified for future high density land uses, which a bulk of the 
signatories supporting this letter are found within. The specific high density areas and total number of 
signatories are as follows: 

Canterbury TCA 

• Area bounded by Broughton Street, John Street, Unwin Street, Minter Street and Canterbury Road there 
are 58 landowners out of 115 properties are signatories to this letter, which equates to 50% of the total 
number of residences; 

Belmore TCA 

• Area bounded by Oxford Street, Station Street, Burwood Road, Wortley Avenue and Railway Parade there 
are 39 landowners out of 102 properties are signatories to this letter, which equates to 38% of the total 
number of residences; and 

• Area bounded by Acacia Lane, Leylands Parade and Acacia Street there are 31 landowners out of 39 
properties are signatories to this letter, which equates to 80% of the total number of residences. 



	
  

	
  
	
  

	
  

 

 

Therefore, 50% of the total number of landowners within the identified high density areas in the TCAs that were 
available to make representation agreed to be a signatory to this letter. Hence, these landowners have signed 
on in support of the urban renewal generally as proposed in the ‘Sydenham to Bankstown Corridor Strategy’ 
(Strategy). However, we aware that there are many more landowners in the town centres that have expressed 
their support as well.  

The strength of the TCAs is demonstrated by the number of signatories and landowners within the town centres 
that are willing to work in a collaborative and cooperative manner with Council, DP&E and importantly with each 
other in order to achieve a tremendous outcome for these centres, and in line with the stated objectives of the 
corridor strategy. The great benefit of these TCAs is that it allows DP&E to meet its strategic urban planning 
objectives for the Priority Precincts, while also providing Council an opportunity to work with landowners and 
DP&E towards achieving high quality design outcomes, appropriate development controls, potential to deliver 
great streets and a great new city. Moreover, the TCAs fully support the underlying principles of the Sydney 
Metro (South-West) project and the renewal corridor. 

Please find attached a letter of support signed by residents and landowners in the Belmore and Canterbury 
Town Centres, who have come together to form TCAs.  

The Belmore and Canterbury TCAs were formed to ensure that the strong support for the renewal corridor in 
these precincts is conveyed and heard by the relevant Government Authorities and other key stakeholders. 
Further, we are firmly of the view that the recent submission by Council to DP&E on the Sydney Metro (South-
West), which voted to withhold support for the project and also did not endorse the proposed building heights in 
the ‘Sydenham to Bankstown Corridor Strategy’, is in no way reflective of the true sentiment of constituents, 
landowners and residents of the Belmore and Canterbury Town Centre precincts.  

This support is further demonstrated in the public submissions to the DP&E, with our analysis highlighting the 
following: 

• Submissions relating to Canterbury: 64% support, 21% against, 15% issues focused - rather than for or 
against; 

• Submissions relating to Belmore: 77% support, 16% against, 7% issues focused - rather than for or 
against; and 

• We contend that many of the issues and objections that were raised will be dealt with in stages 2-4 of the 
DP&E’s published rezoning process, following the ‘Sydenham to Bankstown Corridor Strategy’ being 
adopted.  

 
The TCAs, which represent hundreds of local residents and landowners, request that: 

• Council do not ignore the TCA’s support for the renewal corridor and Priority Precincts;  

• DP&E progress finalising the Strategy without further delay; and 

• DP&E progress the precinct planning process to address the implementation issues to begin thereafter.  

 
This will allow our communities to fulfil their role in the growth of the city through vibrant town centres based on 
place-making and with clear strategic vision, and not be left behind with out of date infrastructure and lack of 
housing supply. 

 

 

 



	
  

	
  
	
  

	
  

 

 

The TCAs stand ready to work with Council and DP&E to achieve an optimal outcome throughout the precinct 
planning process, following the ‘Sydenham to Bankstown Corridor Strategy’ being adopted. 

If you require any information on the TCAs or wish to discuss our views on the renewal corridor further, please 
don’t hesitate to contact me on 9587 4330 or alternatively via email at chris@cmtarchitects.com. 
 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
 

Chris Tsioulos  
B. Arch, (Hons) 
 
CC: 
Mr. Anthony Roberts, Minister for Planning  
Mr. Morris Iemma, South District Commissioner 
Mr. Brendon Nelson, Deputy	
  Secretary	
  -­‐	
  Growth,	
  Design	
  &	
  Programs	
  at	
  Department	
  of	
  Planning 
Mr. Marcus Ray, Director of Planning Services 
Ms. Anne-Maree Carruthers, Director of Urban Renewal, Department of Planning and Environment 
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